

 CONNECTICUT STEM CELL RESEARCH ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Minutes – Regular Meeting

Tuesday – November 18, 2008

A regular meeting of the Connecticut Stem Cell Research Advisory Committee “Advisory Committee” was held on Tuesday, November 18, 2008, at the Connecticut Economic Resource Center, Brook Street, Building #4, Rocky Hill, Connecticut.

Call to Order:  Noting the presence of a quorum, Robert Galvin, Chairman of the Advisory Committee, called the meeting to order at 1:10 p.m.  Members present:   Ernesto Canalis, M.D; Gerald Fishbone, M.D; Robert Galvin, M.D., M.P.H. (Chair); Myron Genel, M.D., Ph.D.; Ann Kiessling, Ph.D. (by phone); Stephen Latham, J.D., Ph.D. (by phone); Robert Mandelkern; Paul Pescatello, J.D., Ph.D.; and Milton B. Wallack, D.D.S.  Absent:  Treena Livingston Arinzeh, Ph.D.; Paul Huang, M.D., Ph.D.; Julius Landwirth, M.D., J.D; and Amy Wagers, Ph.D.

Other Attendees:  Marianne Horn (DPH); Denise Leiper (DPH); Marc Lalande (UCONN); Haifan Lin, (Yale University Stem Cell Center); David Manaker (National Spinal Cord Injury Group, Connecticut Chapter); June Mandelkern (Parkinson Rep. to Stem Cell Coalition); Chelsey Sarnecky (CI); Lynn Townshend (DPH); Daniel Wagner (CI); Paula Wilson (Yale University); and Warren Wollschlager (DPH).   

Opening Remarks
Dr. Galvin noted that at the special meeting held on November 5, 2008, the Advisory Committee members voted to rescind the grant recommendation for proposal 08-SCD-EVER-001, Evergen Biotechnologies in the amount of $900,000 and consideration will be given today to funding two other grants in its place.  It was noted that the decision by the Advisory Committee was communicated to Evergen and no formal written response was received.  Attorney Horn mentioned that an e-mail was received by Department of Public Health staff requesting copies of minutes, and the request was forwarded to CI for response.  Mr. Wagner mentioned that copies of some of the minutes were provided to Evergen, and the minutes from two other meetings will be provided when approved.

Dr. Galvin expressed disappointment with the slow start on some of the projects that received grant funding.  He indicated that when the next grant recipients are selected they will be expected to move forward at a quicker pace.  

Review of Minutes –Advisory Committee Meetings 10/21/08 and 11/5/08

Dr. Galvin asked the Advisory Committee members to consider the minutes from the October 21, 2008 regular meeting and November 5, 2008 special meeting.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Mr. Mandelkern, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of adopting the minutes of the October 21, 2008 meeting as presented. (Dr. Pescatello and Dr. Kiessling were not present for the vote). 

Attorney Horn requested and there was consensus to amend the November 5, 2008 minutes on Page 4, the second full paragraph, first sentence, to delete the following “in the event the Evergen ESCRO approval did not come to fruition.”
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Genel, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of adopting the minutes of the November 5, 2008 meeting with the amendment discussed. (Dr. Kiessling was not present for the vote). 

Update:  Receipt of 2009 Letters of Intent  

Ms. Sarnecky reviewed the summary of letters of intent received through October 31, 2008.  She stated that 33 letters of intent were received from Yale University, 12 from the University of Connecticut, 32 from the University of Connecticut Health Center, 1 from Western Connecticut State University, 1 from Wesleyan University, 1 from the University of Hartford and 5 from private entities, for a total of 85 letters of intent.  Ms. Sarnecky mentioned that 8 intended applicants already have 1 or more grants with the program, and there are 56 new researchers intending to apply for funding in this round.  Proposals are due to CI by December 8, 2008.

Discussion and Approval of UCONN/UCHC Grants for Funding
Mr. Wagner gave a brief overview of two of the grants held in reserve to be considered for the $900,000 of grant funds available with the rescission of the grant recommendation for proposal 08-SCD-EVER-001, Evergen Biotechnologies.  He mentioned that the principal investigators were contacted and an updated budget and technical plan was received for  proposal 08-SCB-UCHC-011, Zecevic, principal investigator, and CI is awaiting an updated technical plan on proposal 08-SCB-UCON-006, Bahr, principal investigator
Dr. Genel, one of the reviewers for proposal 08-SCB-UCHC-011, summarized the project entitled “Synaptic Replenishment through Embryonic Stem Cell Derived Neurons in a Transgenic Mouse Model of Alzheimer’s Disease.”   He stated that there does not appear to be any substantial changes from the original submission other than a reduction in the budget.  Dr. Genel also summarized the peer review comments and noted that the proposal received a peer review score of 2.3.  It was noted that like all other proposals, the funding would be contingent upon ESCRO approval. 

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Mr. Mandelkern, seconded by Dr. Galvin, the eligible Committee members voted in favor of providing funding in the amount of $449,832 for proposal 08-SCB-UCON-006, “Synaptic Replenishment through Embryonic Stem Cell Derived Neurons in a Transgenic Mouse Model of Alzheimer’s Disease,” University of Connecticut, Bahr, principal investigator, subject to the project receiving ESCRO approval.  VOTE:  7-0 (In favor:  Fishbone, Genel, Kiessling, Latham, Mandelkern, Pescatello and Wallack).    MOTION PASSED

The grants that are funded in mid-cycle would be subject to a separate annual review that would be out of sequence with a majority of the grants.  

Discussion ensued on proposal 08-SCB-UCHC-011 entitled, “hESC as a Source of Radial Glia, Neurons and Oligodendrocytes,” After discussion about potential changes to the project, Dr. Lalande clarified that the project is the same as was originally submitted; however, the principal investigator did not understand that separate ESCRO approval was needed for this specific project.  The peer review score for the proposal was 1.9 and was very positive.  Mr. Wollschlager read excerpts from the March 31, 2008 and April 1, 2008 meetings highlighting discussions on the proposal.  Discussion ensued on the proposed time that would be allocated from the principal investigator for the project.  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Genel, the eligible Committee members voted in favor of providing funding in the amount of $450,000 for proposal 08-SCB-UCHC-011, “hESC as a Source of Radial Glia, Neurons and Oligodendrocytes,” University of Connecticut Health Center, Zecevic, principal investigator, subject to the project receiving ESCRO approval. VOTE:  7-0 (In favor:  Fishbone, Genel, Kiessling, Latham, Mandelkern, Pescatello and Wallack).  MOTION PASSED

Dr. Galvin requested that following ESCRO approval, proposal 08-SCB-UCON-006 Bahr and proposal 08-SCB-UCHC-011 Zecevic should be brought back to the Advisory Committee before funding is released.

Dr. Canalis asked the Advisory Committee to consider a minimum amount of time required for principal investigators to devote to a project for all proposals in the future.  Dr. Galvin stated that the Advisory Committee may have to consider a philosophy rather than a specific amount since the amount spent by a principal investigator on a project may depend upon the type of project.  There was consensus to try to address this issue in the next Request for Proposal process.  Dr. Fishbone suggested that when an investigator applies for funding, he/she should provide a list the other projects they are working on or overseeing.  

Approval of 06-SCA-026, Carter, Annual Technical and Fiscal Reports
It was noted that the lay summary was not provided in the report for grant project 06-SCA-026, which is one of the requirements.  Mr. Wollschlager noted that DPH also has concerns with some of the fiscal information.  Questions arose regarding the benefit rate change.  It was noted that the change in the rate for this principal investigator may be different from rates of other principal investigators because the reports for grant project 06-SCA-026 are off cycle.  Suggestion was made to obtain more information and clarification before accepting the reports.  In response to a question, Mr. Wollschlager stated that a delay in accepting the reports will result in a funding gap.  There was consensus to table the proposal and schedule a special meeting to consider the annual technical and fiscal reports for this project before the next regularly scheduled meeting.   

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Genel, seconded by Dr. Pescatello, the eligible Committee members voted unanimously in favor of tabling the acceptance of the Annual Technical and Fiscal Reports for proposal 06-SCA-026, Carter, principal investigator.  VOTE:  7-0(In favor:  Fishbone, Genel, Kiessling, Latham, Mandelkern, Pescatello and Wallack).  MOTION PASSED

Approval of 06-SCD-01, Lin, Requests
Mr. Wagner stated that a letter was received from Dr. Lin from Yale University requesting a no-cost extension, a material change in the scope of the project and reallocation of funds for grant project 06-SCD-01.  Dr. Lin was invited to discuss his request.  Dr. Lin stated that following approval of grant funds for his project there was an emergence of the induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cell technology which has drastically changed and will have significant implications for the landscape of human embryonic stem cell research.  Dr. Lin noted that the core at Yale University, project 06-SCD-01, has achieved all of the milestones ahead of time, with the exception of deriving new human embryonic stem cells.  He recommended the reallocation of $236,400 of funds originally approved for the purchase of equipment to hiring two postdoctoral fellows to introduce the iPS cell technology at the core.  Dr. Lin stated that Yale University has invested millions of dollars for a large-scale screening facility within the last several months and the grant funds can be leveraged to take advantage of the screening facility.  Dr. Lin indicated that any successes resulting from the new approach will make Connecticut a leader in iPS cell technology and generate many benefits to the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industries in Connecticut.  Mr. Mandelkern raised some issues with the occurrence and introduction of cancers associated with the iPS technology.  He questioned the rationale for moving the focus from pure embryonic stem cell research to iPS technology.  Dr. Lin explained the added value of the iPS technology.  He stated that his preliminary data shows the potential to develop more natural and better iPS cell lines that would minimize some of the problems.  In response to some concerns raised, Dr. Lin stated that he would not completely give up the development of embryonic stem cell lines; however, the first priority would be to iPS cell technology.  He clarified that he would not be changing the direction of the research but changing the method to get the same results.  Dr. Lin also clarified that the $236,400 proposed to be used for iPS efforts is only 10 percent of the overall efforts of the core, and the remaining 90 percent effort is still on human embryonic stem cell research.  Dr. Lin mentioned that the UCONN core and Yale core facilities work very closely together, and Yale will be able to achieve all of its original milestones with the assistance of UCONN.  He emphasized that there is a window of opportunity which Connecticut should not miss.  In response to a question, it was noted that the proposal has to go back for Institutional Review Board approval but not ESCRO approval.  

Dr. Galvin noted that the Advisory Committee will need to adopt a philosophy for dealing with requests like this in the future with the ever-changing technology.  

Dr. Lin was thanked for presenting his request to the Advisory Committee for consideration.  Discussion ensued on the definition of a quorum for purposes of voting.  Attorney Horn stated that there is a better chance of having more expertise by having a quorum of those eligible to vote rather than simply a quorum of the Advisory Committee.  She mentioned that this issue was reviewed by Attorney Salton when the Advisory Committee was formed.  Attorney Horn noted that other options could be explored but it is important that the members understand that presence at meetings is necessary to take action on certain matters.  

There was consensus to table the proposal and schedule a special meeting as soon as possible to consider Dr. Lin’s requests.

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Mr. Mandelkern, the Committee members voted in favor of tabling the request for  a no-cost twelve-month extension, a material change in the scope of the project, and reallocation of $236,400 of funds for grant project 06-SCD-01, Lin, principal investigator, for iPS endeavors due to a a lack of a quorum of eligible voters. 

Extension Requests

Ms. Sarnecky stated that CI has received a request authorizing a no-cost extension and proposed modification to the award for grant proposal 06-SCA-034,Rasmussen, principal investigator.  The request is to change the expiration date from March 1, 2009 to August 1, 2009.  Ms. Sarnecky mentioned that Dr. Rasmussen has expressed the need for additional time to complete the work that was interrupted during the interruption in funding.  Dr. Rasmussen would like to reallocate approximately $41,000 from various categories to personnel and fringe benefits.  Several members noted the significant progress made by the principal investigator.  However, the budget information was not provided on the appropriate forms.  Mr. Wagner will request the correct forms.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Mr. Mandelkern, seconded by Dr. Wallack, the eligible  Committee members voted unanimously in favor of an extension of the grant request and reallocation of funds for grant proposal 06-SCA-034, Rasmussen, principal investigator.  VOTE:  7-0 (In favor:  Fishbone, Genel, Kiessling, Latham, Mandelkern, Pescatello and Wallack).  MOTION PASSED

The Advisory Committee members discussed the request for a no-cost extension from March 31, 2009 to May 31, 2009 for grant proposal 06-SCA05, Fan, principal investigator.  The extension is needed primarily for the research dissemination of time consuming culture experiments.  Ms. Sarnecky stated that approximately $35,000 would be utilized between March 31, 2009 and May 31, 2009.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the eligible Committee members voted in favor of an extension of the grant request for grant proposal 06-SCA-05, Fan, principal investigator.  VOTE:  7-0 (In favor:  Fishbone, Genel, Kiessling, Latham, Mandelkern, Pescatello and Wallack).    MOTION PASSED

Ms. Sarnecky stated that Dr. Nelson requested a no-cost extension until August 31, 2009 for seed grant proposal 06-SCA-18.  The Advisory Committee members reviewed the budget that was attached.  Mr. Wagner indicated that he would obtain the correct budget form from everyone.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Fishbone, seconded by Mr. Mandelkern, the eligible Committee members voted in favor of an extension of the grant request for grant proposal 06-SCA-18, Dr. Nelson.  VOTE:  7-0 (In favor:  Fishbone, Genel, Kiessling, Latham, Mandelkern, Pescatello and Wallack).  MOTION PASSED

Ms. Sarnecky reviewed the request for a no-cost extension of seed grant 06-SCA-031 from April 4, 2009 through July 31, 2009.  The major reason for the extension is to complete the animal experiments.  The anticipated un-obligated balance of $52,000 will be used to cover salary expenses for Dr. Liu, the postdoctoral fellow assigned to the project, to attend a stem cell meeting and to cover materials/supplies and other costs needed to finalize the project.  The Advisory Committee members requested more information on the budget for the project, and there was consensus to table the proposal.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Mr. Mandelkern, the  Committee members voted in favor of tabling the request for a no-cost extension for grant proposal 06-SCA-031, Liu.  MOTION PASSED
Consideration of Reallocation of Funds for 06-SCA-027, Markakis

Due to a lack of a quorum of eligible voters on the Yale University proposals, there was consensus to table the request to reallocate salary funds from the “Other Personnel” category to the “Key Personnel” category for grant proposal 06-SCA-027, Markakis.

Consideration of Reallocation of Funds for 06-SCB-009, Graveley

The Advisory Committee discussed the request for the reallocation of funds from the “Salary and Fringe” categories to the “Materials and Supplies” category.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Pescatello, the eligible Committee members voted in favor of a reallocation of funds from “Salary” ($38,462) and “Fringe” ($11,358) to “Materials and Supplies” ($50,000) for grant proposal 06SCB009, Dr. Graveley.  VOTE:  7-0 (In favor:  Fishbone, Genel, Kiessling, Latham, Mandelkern, Pescatello and Wallack).  MOTION PASSED
Target Dates
· December 8, 2008—Full proposals in response to RFP are due.

Other Business

Ms. Townshend asked the Advisory Committee members to consider meeting dates to consider proposals for the next round of grant funds, including Monday, April 6, and Tuesday, April 7, 2009.  Ms. Townshend will poll the members so that reservations can be made.  

Public Comments
Mr. Manaker questioned the likelihood of receiving additional federal funding through the National Institute of Health for stem cell research in light of the new administration.  Dr. Galvin stated that if a federal bill does get passed he is not sure that there would be an immediate impact and whether Connecticut will receive any substantial amount of funds since Connecticut has been doing a lot for stem cell research.    

MOTION:  Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Canalis, the Advisory Committee members voted unanimously in favor of adjourning the meeting at 3:06 p.m.







Respectfully submitted:



















_____________________







Dr. Robert Galvin, Chair
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